

About the Report

Under the collaborative leadership of the United States Institute of Peace (USIP); the Human Rights Center at the University of California, Berkeley; the Peace Research Institute Oslo (PRIO); and the Stockholm International Peace Research Institute North America (SIPRI North America), this special report is launched to mark the first convening of The Missing Peace Symposium on Sexual Violence in Conflict and Post-Conflict Settings. Over the past eighteen months, this core group of organizations along with others have developed a community of practice made up of scholars, policymakers, practitioners, and military and civil society actors to examine the issues of conflict-related sexual violence, to identify gaps in knowledge and reporting, and to explore how to increase the effectiveness of current responses to such violence. This report summarizes ten major misconceptions about wartime sexual violence, highlighting both advances and gaps in our knowledge. Drawing on social science research, it outlines for policymakers the current state of knowledge about wartime sexual violence, details gaps in existing knowledge, and explores the implications of these findings for policymaking.

ABOUT THE AUTHORS

Dara Kay Cohen, an assistant professor of public policy at the Harvard Kennedy School, is completing a book project on wartime rape during recent civil conflicts. Amelia Hoover Green, an assistant professor of political science at Drexel University, is focusing her current book on armed groups' efforts to control *continued on page 2*

© 2013 by the United States Institute of Peace. All rights reserved.

CONTENTS

Introduction: Defining the Problem 2 Misconceptions 2 What Do We Still Not Know? 10 Policy Recommendations 11

Dara Kay Cohen, Amelia Hoover Green, and Elisabeth Jean Wood

Wartime Sexual Violence

Misconceptions, Implications, and Ways Forward

Summary

- Wartime rape is neither ubiquitous nor inevitable. The level of sexual violence differs significantly across countries, conflicts, and particularly armed groups. Some armed groups can and do prohibit sexual violence. Such variation suggests that policy interventions should also be focused on armed groups, and that commanders in effective control of their troops are legally liable for patterns of sexual violence they fail or refuse to prevent.
- Wartime rape is also not specific to certain types of conflicts or to geographic regions. It occurs in ethnic and non-ethnic wars, in Africa and elsewhere.
- State forces are more likely to be reported as perpetrators of sexual violence than rebels.
 States may also be more susceptible than rebels to naming and shaming campaigns around sexual violence.
- Perpetrators and victims may not be who we expect them to be. During many conflicts, those who perpetrate sexual violence are often not armed actors but civilians. Perpetrators also are not exclusively male, nor are victims exclusively female. Policymakers should not neglect nonstereotypical perpetrators and victims.
- Wartime rape need not be ordered to occur on a massive scale. Wartime rape is often not an intentional strategy of war: it is more frequently tolerated than ordered. Nonetheless, as noted, commanders in effective control of their troops are legally liable for sexual violence perpetrated by those troops.
- Much remains unknown about the patterns and causes of wartime sexual violence. In
 particular, existing data cannot determine conclusively whether wartime sexual violence
 on a global level is increasing, decreasing, or holding steady. Policymakers should instead
 focus on variation at lower levels of aggregation, and especially across armed groups.

ABOUT THE INSTITUTE

The United States Institute of Peace is an independent, nonpartisan institution established and funded by Congress. Its goals are to help prevent and resolve violent conflicts, promote postconflict peacebuilding, and increase conflict management tools, capacity, and intellectual capital worldwide. The Institute does this by empowering others with knowledge, skills, and resources, as well as by its direct involvement in conflict zones around the globe.

BOARD OF DIRECTORS

J. Robinson West (Chair), Chairman, PFC Energy, Washington, DC • George E. Moose (Vice Chair), Adjunct Professor of Practice, The George Washington University, Washington, DC • Judy Ansley, Former Assistant to the President and Deputy National Security Advisor under George W. Bush, Washington, DC • Eric Edelman, Hertog Distinguished Practitioner in Residence, Johns Hopkins School of Advanced International Studies, Washington, DC • Joseph Eldridge, University Chaplain and Senior Adjunct Professorial Lecturer, School of International Service, American University • Kerry Kennedy, President, Robert F. Kennedy Center for Justice and Human Rights, Washington, DC • Ikram U. Khan, President, Quality Care Consultants, LLC., Las Vegas, NV • Stephen D. Krasner, Graham H. Stuart Professor of International Relations at Stanford University, Palo Alto, CA • John A. Lancaster, Former Executive Director, International Council on Independent Living, Potsdam, NY • Jeremy A. Rabkin, Professor of Law, George Mason University, Fairfax, VA • Judy Van Rest, Executive Vice President, International Republican Institute, Washington, DC • Nancy Zirkin, Executive Vice President, Leadership Conference on Civil and Human Rights, Washington, DC

Members Ex Officio

Michael H. Posner, Assistant Secretary of State for Democracy, Human Rights, and Labor • James N. Miller, Principal Deputy Under Secretary of Defense for Policy • Gregg F. Martin, Major General, U.S. Army; President, National Defense University • Jim Marshall, President, United States Institute of Peace (nonvoting)

continued from page 1

repertoires of violence against civilians. Both Cohen and Hoover Green were USIP Peace Scholars in 2008–09. Elisabeth Jean Wood, a professor of political science at Yale University, was a USIP Peace Scholar in 1993–94. Her work focuses on political violence, civil war, and social movements. She is completing a book manuscript titled *Wartime Sexual Violence*. The report was written by the authors in their personal capacities, and the views are theirs alone.¹

The views expressed in this report do not necessarily reflect the views of the United States Institute of Peace, which does not advocate specific policy positions.

To request permission to photocopy or reprint materials, e-mail: permissions@usip.org.

Introduction: Defining the Problem

During the civil war in El Salvador, state forces reportedly perpetrated sexual violence very frequently; male political detainees were frequently subjected to sexual torture; women suffered sexual torture and rape in detention, as well as rape and other sexual violence in the context of military incursions.² In sharp contrast, sexual violence by the rebel FMLN was quite rare. Civil war in Sierra Leone, by contrast, featured widespread rape and sexual violence by fighters from many armed groups, both rebel and government.³ Often the violence took the form of gang rape, sexual slavery, or sexual torture.⁴ Conflict in the former Yugoslavia presents yet another example of variation. Here, it appears that rape by Bosnian Serb forces was both widespread and systematic, having been ordered or explicitly tolerated by key military figures and directed at particular ethnic groups.⁵ As the broad differences between these cases suggest, sexual violence during armed conflict is a complex phenomenon, yet it still is often understood through the lens of a few well-known episodes.

Before discussing misconceptions, research findings, and their implications, we need to clarify the phenomena we are considering. Definitions of both *sexual violence* and *conflict-related* differ markedly from study to study, presenting significant obstacles to the accumulation of knowledge about wartime or conflict-related sexual violence. The result is a research area in which definitions—and therefore measurements—may overlap awkwardly, leaving researchers to debate definitional matters rather than empirical observations or causal inferences, and providing no clear direction for policymakers.

For this report, we reviewed research on wartime sexual violence in general, including research on sexual violence that is not perpetrated by armed actors or directly caused by conflict conditions. We do not advocate any particular definition, although we recognize that common definitions could considerably aid our understanding. In practice, however, most of the research reviewed focuses on a limited subset of wartime sexual violence, namely, rape by armed actors.

Consequently, except where we explicitly state otherwise, we use the term *wartime rape* (or, where clarity allows, simply *rape*) to mean rape by armed actors that occurs during a conflict. We use *wartime sexual violence* (or simply *sexual violence*, given the context of this report) to indicate the broader category. In reviewing literature that deals specifically with perpetrators who are not members of armed groups, we state that explicitly. In addition, we use the term *armed group* to refer to any state or nonstate group that is an armed party to a conflict—including state militaries, insurgents, rebels, and militias—and the term *armed actor* to mean a fighter or combatant from any of these groups.

Definitional issues have undoubtedly slowed accumulation of knowledge about the patterns and causes of wartime sexual violence. Nevertheless, significant progress has been made. Research has challenged a number of persistent assumptions about wartime sexual violence, as this discussion makes clear.

Misconceptions Misconception: Ubiquitous in War

Although conventional wisdom often suggests that wartime rape and sexual violence happens in every armed conflict, recent research shows that patterns vary widely. Variation in the perpetration of sexual violence by armed actors is particularly well documented. Scholars have found, for example, that rape by combatants is widespread in some conflicts but not others, that armed groups even within the same war do not perpetrate sexual violence to the same extent or in the same forms, and that an armed group that refrains from sexual violence at one stage of a war might perpetrate it on a large scale at other times.⁶ In other

words, variation is enormous in the location, timing, and perpetration of wartime rape. Although many armed groups have been reported as perpetrators in recent conflicts, many others effectively prohibit wartime sexual violence even while engaging in other, sometimes very brutal, types of violence.⁷

Two recent studies help illustrate this variation. First, in a new study by the Peace Research Institute Oslo (PRIO) of all forty-eight conflicts in Africa between 1989 and 2009—including both civil conflicts and interstate state wars—and all 236 active, organized armed groups—including armed state organizations, rebel groups, and pro-government militias—64 percent of armed groups were not reported to have engaged in any form of sexual violence.⁸ Second, in a separate study of wartime rape by armed groups, covering all eighty-six major civil wars around the world between 1980 and 2009, eighteen wars had at least one year of massive reported rape, thirty-five of at least one year with numerous reported rapes, eighteen of isolated reports of rape, and fifteen of no reports. Of wars with some reports, 38 percent had asymmetric reports of rape—that is, only one side perpetrated the violence. In sum, it was most common for both states and nonstate actors to perpetrate rape, whereas rape by only armed state actors was less frequent, and rape by only rebel actors relatively rare.⁹ Notably, as we discuss in detail later, armed state actors are more likely than rebel groups to be reported as perpetrating high levels of sexual violence.

Misconception: An African Problem

Recent news coverage would seem to suggest that wartime rape is a uniquely African issue. The Democratic Republic of the Congo (DRC), for example, has been repeatedly called the rape capital of the world, and many recent high-profile cases of widespread wartime rape have occurred in sub-Saharan African countries, including Liberia and Sierra Leone. However, reports of wartime rape are not limited to one geographic region. Indeed, high or very high levels of civil war-related rape were reported in nearly every region of the globe between 1980 and 2009.¹⁰ Although sub-Saharan Africa experienced the most civil conflict during the study period,¹¹ human rights reports from the U.S. State Department indicate that only 36 percent (ten of twenty-eight) of wars in this region showed evidence of the highest level of wartime rape. In eastern Europe, however, State Department data reported the highest level of rape in 44 percent (four of nine) of conflicts during the study period. Thus, on a per-conflict basis, eastern European civil wars were more likely than sub-Saharan African conflicts to feature reports of massive levels of rape.

Global patterns suggest that wartime rape is a serious problem in most regions of the world; in recent years, State Department reports show at least one year with high or very high levels of rape in the majority of war-affected countries. These patterns confirm the scale of the problem and refute the idea that wartime rape is an African problem. They do little, however, to pinpoint the root causes of wartime rape. These are most likely to be identified if we analyze variation at the armed group level, rather than the country or conflict level. Across geographic areas, as noted earlier, many conflicts showed asymmetric levels of rape across groups. This asymmetry implies that the causes of wartime rape—and therefore also effective policy interventions—operate at the level of the armed group, not at the level of the conflict or the country.

Misconception: A Problem of Ethnic War

Nor is rape widespread in every ethnic conflict. In the Israeli-Palestinian conflict, an ethnic one characterized by increasing separation of ethnically defined populations, rape appears to be very rare despite the violation by both parties of other laws of war.¹² Human rights organizations that focus on documenting abuse in this conflict report almost no cases of rape, and believe that they would know if it occurred frequently because they receive reports

Armed state actors are more likely than rebel groups to be reported as perpetrating high levels of sexual violence.

On a per-conflict basis, eastern European civil wars were more likely than sub-Saharan African conflicts to feature reports of massive levels of rape. of less violent forms of sexual abuse. It could be that the intensive international monitoring of the conflict deters the practice of sexual violence, but neither side appears much deterred from other forms of violence, despite frequent condemnation by international actors.

A classic setting for widespread rape during war is ethnic conflict driven by an armed secessionist campaign. However, Sri Lanka's civil war was a case of a secessionist ethnic conflict, and neither side appears to have engaged in sexual violence as a strategy of war, with the possible exception of sexual torture of detainees by state agents.¹³ Members of the state military and police committed some rape against Tamil girls and women during military operations and at checkpoints. It is difficult to evaluate the frequency of such assaults, but it is clear that they occurred less often than in some other ethnic conflicts, such as Bosnia-Herzegovina and Darfur.

In contrast, the secessionist insurgent group, the Liberation Tigers of Tamil Eelam (LTTE), appears to have perpetrated very little rape of civilians, despite its frequent infliction of civilian casualties during reprisal attacks on nonTamil villages, assassinations of political and military leaders, and bombings of transportation facilities. In particular, the LTTE did not engage in sexual violence during their forced displacement of tens of thousands of Muslims from the Jaffna peninsula in 1990.

Misconception: More Common Among Rebel Groups than State Militaries

Reports of wartime rape often seem to imply that rape is perpetrated primarily by unruly and undisciplined rebel forces. Several recent studies, however, have found that state armed groups are far more likely than rebel groups to be reported as perpetrators of rape and other sexual violence.

The recent PRIO study of African conflicts found that, between 2000 and 2009, armed state actors were more likely to be reported as perpetrators than either rebel groups or pro-government militias. Between 1989 and 1999, state forces and other armed actors were equally likely to be reported as perpetrators. Indeed, of the government actors included in the SVAC-Africa data, 64 percent were reported as perpetrators of sexual violence at some point during the study period, as opposed to 31 percent of rebel groups and 29 percent of militias.

Why do state forces seem more likely to be perpetrators of sexual violence than other types of armed groups? This is an unanswered question in the literature. On the one hand, the pattern is puzzling because states are generally better trained and better resourced than rebel groups, and both factors are believed to reduce the likelihood of sexual exploitation of noncombatants, at least in the case of opportunistic rape. Evidence suggests that states frequently use sexual violence as a tool of torture against detainees as well as during operations against civilians.¹⁴ This is also supported by findings from Jennifer Green, who found that news stories frequently reported that rape by states occurred in the context of interrogations.¹⁵ On the other hand, some rebel groups need to rely on civilian support for food and resources more that state forces and are commonly fighting to become the new leaders of a country, factors that may make some types of rebel groups less likely to take advantage of civilian populations. However, other rebel groups use exploitative violence against civilians for a variety of reasons.¹⁶

Misconception: Perpetrators Always Men

Researchers typically have not asked respondents about the sex of their perpetrators, instead assuming that the perpetrators are always male.

Recent research suggests that female combatants sometimes perpetrate wartime rape and other forms of sexual violence. Why is this evidence only now beginning to emerge? One reason is that researchers typically have not asked respondents about the sex of their perpetrators, instead assuming that the perpetrators are always male. But in cases where researchers have asked these questions of victims, they have uncovered significant, and in some cases surprisingly numerous, reports of women participating in acts of wartime sexual violence. Recent examples of reports highlighting female perpetrators of sexual violence include the following:

- A population-based survey conducted in 2010 in the eastern DRC found that 41 percent of female sexual violence victims reported that they were victimized by female perpetrators, as did 10 percent of male victims. This study used a wide definition of sexual violence that included psychological violence.¹⁷
- In Haiti, women in armed criminal gangs, paramilitary groups, and self-defense groups are reported to have committed several forms of sexual violence, including gang rape, against other women and members of enemy gangs.¹⁸
- During the 1994 genocide in Rwanda, women were active perpetrators of both killing and sexual violence, including rape.¹⁹ A report from a nongovernmental organization cites examples of women involved in rape, including encouraging and ordering it, and turning over victims to be raped and killed.²⁰
- The prisoner abuse scandal at Abu Ghraib, in which photographs of Iraqi prisoners being sexually abused and humiliated by U.S. soldiers were broadcast by American media outlets, revealed women sexually abusing men during wartime.²¹

One possible reason for these patterns is that female members of armed groups may be subjected to the same pressures as their male peers to perpetrate sexual violence. Women combatants may seek to conform to norms of strength and masculinity within their armed groups, and performing acts of sexual violence is one means of fitting in. Other possible reasons may include the desire to redirect sexual violence against other victims or to humiliate an ethnic opponent or enemy. Yet, while the evidence suggests that female perpetration of wartime sexual violence is significantly more common than had been assumed, the relative frequency of sexual violence by females, males and mixed-sex groups of perpetrators remains unclear for the vast majority of conflicts. Women perpetrators may be emphasized in media accounts, as in the Abu Ghraib scandal, precisely because of the shock factor associated with a relatively rare phenomenon.

Misconception: Given Opportunity, Men Will Rape

Susan Brownmiller, in her seminal 1975 study on rape *Against Our Will*, wrote, "War provides men with the perfect psychologic backdrop to give vent to their contempt for women."²² This statement ties together two related misconceptions about wartime rape. First, it suggests that perpetration is explained by contempt for women—that is, is an extension or amplification of gender inequalities that predate the conflict. Second, it indicates that most men will rape if given the opportunity. However, neither patriarchy nor opportunity adequately explains the observed variation in wartime rape.

Many analysts presume that patterns of wartime rape and other forms of sexual violence are amplifications of patterns of peacetime rape. Indeed, this is often the case: marital and opportunistic rape and sexual violence may become more frequent as community and family networks weaken as a result of the violence and displacement of war. Militaristic norms may in some settings strengthen patriarchal social practices that support rape and other forms of sexual violence.

However, the frequency of wartime rape does not correlate with the relative strength of prewar patriarchy in a linear fashion.²³ Moreover, the cases of sustained asymmetry mentioned—where one party to a war engages in frequent rape but its opponent does not—suggest that broadly shared cultural beliefs such as patriarchy cannot explain the variation in rape by armed groups in settings where those groups share the same or similar patriarchal culture.

Neither patriarchy nor opportunity adequately explains the observed variation in wartime rape. Nonetheless, patriarchy is arguably a necessary condition for the occurrence of widespread rape—it is hard to imagine widespread rape not only of girls and women but of "enemy" boys and men without the underlying justification provided by patriarchal social norms for sexual violence against supposed inferiors.²⁴ It is not a sufficient condition, however, given that many armed groups do not engage in frequent rape despite their origins in societies with strong patriarchal norms.

Just as patriarchy fails to explain variation in wartime rape at the armed group level, theories of opportunism—predicated on the myth of uncontrollable male sexual desire—fail to explain patterns of perpetration at the individual level. Most men, given the opportunity, do not rape; even during the chaos of war, close contact with civilians is often unaccompanied by rape.²⁵

Some military leaders have argued that the rape of noncombatants is a substitute for consensual sex. Japanese commanders, for example, are said to have instituted the "comfort women" system of military brothels after the widespread rape of civilians in Nanjing. More recently, officials in the DRC have argued that widespread rape occurs because fighters are unable to pay sex workers. These arguments, however, cannot explain the incidence of wartime rape: widespread rape occurs on the part of some groups in which fighters have regular access to sex workers or to sexual slaves, implying that sexual desire is not the key motivator.²⁶

Sexual desire alone also does not explain the extreme brutality of rape, the incidence of rape with objects, sexual torture and mutilation, or the high frequency of gang rape during war. These characteristics of wartime rape emphasize the extent to which, as feminist scholars have long argued, rape is an expression of dominance and power, rather than sexual desire.²⁷ Even in peacetime, some convicted rapists express feelings of "anger, hate, control and domination," rather than sexual desire per se.²⁸ In short, wartime rape cannot be adequately explained by patriarchy, or by the combination of sexual desire and opportunity.

Misconception: Always Perpetrated by Combatants

Like any discussion of conflict-related sexual violence, conclusions about perpetration patterns depend heavily on the definition of *conflict-related sexual violence*. In this section, we are careful to delineate differences between rape and the broader category of sexual violence, as well as between wartime and conflict-related sexual violence, and between intimate partner violence and violence by armed actors. Cross-national studies of wartime sexual violence generally limit their focus to rape perpetrated by armed actors.²⁹ Media accounts, too, generally feature rape by fighters. However, in population-based investigations of wartime sexual violence, many victims report that the perpetrator was an intimate partner, acquaintance, or other noncombatant.³⁰

The proportion of rape victims identifying noncombatants as perpetrators varies considerably. Amber Peterman, Tia Palermo, and Caryn Bredenkamp, analyzing data from the DRC, found that the reported rate of intimate partner rape was 1.8 times the overall rate of reported rape.³¹ By contrast, Kirsten Johnson and her co-authors reported that a majority of victims in the DRC who identified their perpetrators reported that the perpetrators were armed actors; only a quarter of sexual violence victims reported that their perpetrators were not combatants.³² A number of studies from other conflicts also consider perpetrator identity. Lynn Amowitz and her co-authors found that, among internally displaced women who reported experiencing sexual violence during the conflict in Sierra Leone, approximately 60 percent stated that soldiers perpetrated the violence.³³ In Colombia, an Oxfam/Casa de la Mujer survey estimated that, of women in conflicted municipalities who reported being raped, about 45 percent named a fam-

In population-based investigations of wartime sexual violence, many victims report that the perpetrator was an intimate partner, acquaintance, or other noncombatant. ily member as perpetrator, and about 22 percent reported that the perpetrator was an armed actor. $^{\rm 34}$

Findings comparing combatant and noncombatant perpetration of rape and the broader category of sexual violence draw both scholarly and policy attention to the issue of intimate partner sexual violence during conflict. However, these findings also raise the issue of whether and to what extent intimate partner or acquaintance sexual violence is directly conflict related, as opposed to simply occurring during conflict. Sexual violence by armed actors and sexual violence by intimate partners may be distinct phenomena to be considered separately, differing in their profiles of violence (for example, brutal gang rape versus less violent, though equally nonconsensual, marital rape) and in victims' perceptions. However, to the extent that conflict conditions increase the likelihood of intimate partner sexual violence, such violence is clearly conflict related.

Misconception: Victims Always Female

Despite the common image of the female victim, awareness is increasing that men may also suffer sexual violence, including rape and sexual torture, during wartime. Little systematic data on male victims have been gathered, however. Even excellent surveys focused on sexual violence, such as the 2002 Physicians for Human Rights study in Sierra Leone, interviewed only female heads of household and did not report male victimization. In our fieldwork interviews, the issue of male rape victims was rarely broached, and mostly in the form of rumors, not self-identification; this was in marked contrast to female victims, who self-identified as rape victims in some contexts.

Survey data on the wartime sexual violence against men in general are poor; the only two studies known to the authors that ask both about the sex of the perpetrator and the sex of the victim (rather than assuming male perpetrators and female victims in the survey instrument) are the Sierra Leone Human Rights Violations Survey³⁵ and the survey used in the 2010 article by Johnson and co-authors on the DRC.³⁶ The dearth of systematic data on male victimization demonstrates that pervasive gendered expectations about women's and men's roles during wartime prevent researchers and policymakers alike from robustly analyzing questions of wartime sexual violence.³⁷ However, the problem is not limited to wartime violence; a *New York Times* article in January 2012 highlighted similar issues with studying the sexual assault of men in the United States.³⁸

Few studies have focused on the issue of sexual violence against men during wartime. Sandesh Sivakumaran documents the various forms of sexual violence, including rape, forced sterilization, forced nudity, forced masturbation, and genital mutilation; he hypothesizes that power, dominance, and emasculation play important roles in targeting men for such abuses.³⁹ Eric Carlson writes that blunt genital trauma against men is common during wartime.⁴⁰ Finally, in survey data from DRC, Johnson and her colleagues found that 23 percent of men reported experiencing some form of sexual violence.⁴¹ These scholars have documented the many forms the violence may take, but we still do not know a great deal about the causes of sexual violence against men, and why men may be targeted in some contexts but not others.

The misconception that women are the only victims of sexual violence comes with an equally incorrect corollary: that sexual violence is the main form of violence suffered by women in wartime. It is clear that the types of violence directed against women vary from conflict to conflict. Measurement is difficult: direct comparisons of the incidence of multiple forms of violence are rare, and—because reporting rates vary across both victim populations and types of violence—estimates of relative incidence may not be fully reliable. However, it is clear that sexual violence, though often portrayed as the predominant form of violence wielded against women, is far from the only, and frequently not the most numerous, type of violence that women report they have suffered. Survey investigations in eastern DRC found that sexual violations against women were reported in approximately 30 percent of households, property violations such as theft and destruction in 24 percent, and nonsexual physical violence in 17 percent.⁴² Among female former combatants in Liberia, approximately as many ex-combatant women reported experiencing abduction as reported sexual violence, about 40 percent in both cases.⁴³ Similarly, in qualitative human rights reporting focused on sexual violence, it is often clear that sexual violence was just one among many crimes suffered by women, who frequently reported their experiences of sexual violence in the context of physical injury, forced displacement, abduction, detention, or property crimes.⁴⁴

Of course, the relative prevalence of sexual violence is far from the only measure of relative severity or predominance we might consider. For example, some women may view sexual violence as more damaging or traumatic than other forms of violence, others as less so. Unfortunately, we know little about the relative prevalence of multiple forms of violence against women—and still less about women's individual experiences of multiple forms of violence —even though these are both highly relevant for policymakers.

Misconception: Incidence Increasing, Decreasing, Steady

We do not have enough data to determine whether the incidence of wartime rape is increasing, decreasing, or holding steady. In fact, we lack reliable basic data on the incidence and prevalence of rape in most conflict settings, a problem that frequently leads to mistaken overgeneralization. Because the differences in rape reporting across victim types remain unknown and underinvestigated, even systematic data on rape likely underrepresents some types of victims and overrepresents others.⁴⁵ Unfortunately, this lack of data has not prevented heated, and necessarily inconclusive, debates on the question of global trends.⁴⁶

Data on wartime rape during civil wars between 1980 and 2010, drawn from State Department monitoring of human rights violations, show a generally upward trend, both in the average yearly level of wartime rape (figure 1) and in the proportion of civil wars experiencing high levels of wartime rape (figure 2), but a slight downward one after approximately 2005.⁴⁷

It is entirely possible that these trends signify increases in reporting, rather than true increases in rape, as argued in the 2012 Human Security Report.⁴⁸ However, the authors moved beyond discussing potential reporting issues, instead asserting that wartime rape had likely declined.⁴⁹ This assertion is not supported by any direct measurement. Claims of declining wartime rape are based largely on the assumption that wartime rape is strongly correlated with the overall level of lethal violence, the general intensity of conflict, the overall number of yearly conflicts, or some combination of these.⁵⁰

Although it is possible that this assumption is broadly correct, significant evidence also suggests otherwise. For example, some highly lethal groups (the majority of Sendero Luminoso subgroups in Perú, as well as rebels in El Salvador and Sri Lanka), purposefully and effectively limited their combatants' use of sexual violence. By contrast, the International Criminal Court's Office of the Prosecutor has investigated abuses during a 2003–04 rebellion in the Central African Republic "in which allegations of sexual crimes far outnumber alleged killings."⁵¹

Armed group repertoires of violence may also change over time. During the civil war in El Salvador, reported lethal violence by government forces decreased significantly as the war progressed, though reported nonlethal violence—including rape and torture—did not.⁵² In sum, lethal violence is a questionable proxy for sexual violence and should not be used to make arguments about global trends.

Overall, given the difficulty and uncertainty associated with measuring global trends in wartime rape and other forms of sexual violence, we suggest instead that analysts and

Because the differences in rape reporting across victim types remain unknown and underinvestigated, even systematic data on rape likely underrepresents some types of victims and overrepresents others.





Figure 2. Conflicts with Reported Wartime Rape



policymakers focus on variation at lower levels of aggregation. Trends over time in local and national levels of sexual violence are somewhat simpler to measure and have much greater bearing on policy needs and assessment. Even if it were true that wartime rape is declining on a global scale, there is mounting evidence that it is increasing in some conflicts; for example, the *Women Under Siege Project* is currently documenting reports of rape and other forms of sexual violence in the on-going civil war in Syria.

Misconception: Rape at High Prevalence a Strategy of War

When wartime rape occurs frequently, it is often denounced as a strategy, tool, or weapon of war. However, its frequency is a distinct concept from whether it is used strategically. For example, rape may be infrequent yet clearly a strategy, as when state forces, although holding very few political prisoners, engage in rape as a form of torture against all detainees. Or rape may be frequent yet clearly not a strategy, as in sexual assault by U.S. servicemen against their male and female colleagues: rape is not ordered, yet it is frequently reported.

When *strategic* is used as a synonym for *massive*, it confuses the frequency with the purpose of violence. Moreover, the existence of a strategy is sometimes inferred, rather than

demonstrated, from its consequences. When widespread rape is followed by social disruption, for example, commentators may label the consequence—social disruption—as the purpose of the violence without supporting evidence of the perpetrating group's intentions.⁵³

Thus strategic rape is most usefully understood to be rape purposefully adopted by commanders (at any level) in pursuit of group objectives—that is, it is ordered, even if not explicitly (as when total war is adopted). Common forms of strategic rape are rape carried out during some but not all campaigns of ethnic cleansing and rape as sexual torture of prisoners. In contrast, opportunistic rape is rape carried out for private reasons, such as sexual gratification or personal revenge, rather than in pursuit of group objectives. In light of these definitions, it is likely that the pattern of rape by many groups that engage in frequent rape is neither strategic (that is, ordered) nor opportunistic.

Rape that is not ordered but is tolerated (effectively tolerated—there may be isolated attempts to punish perpetrators) by commanders is best understood as a *practice*.⁵⁴ In these settings, combatants often participate for social reasons, such as a desire to conform to the behavior of others in the unit. Commanders tolerate rape by their combatants because effective prohibition may entail disciplining otherwise-capable troops, expending scarce resources on a behavioral infraction that the commander does not see as serious, or withholding what combatants may understand to be appropriate spoils of war.⁵⁵

Analysts should consider the pattern of sexual violence by an armed group carefully, without conflating its form, frequency, and targeting, on the one hand, with its intent— whether it represents strategy, opportunism or a practice—on the other. These concepts are distinct and often have distinct policy implications.

What Do We Still Not Know?

As these responses to common misconceptions suggest, understandings of wartime rape and other forms of sexual violence have improved with time. Certain key questions remain unanswered, however.

Many of these questions remain unanswered at least in part because of definitional or methodological differences among researchers. Moreover, although quality measurement of conflict-related sexual violence is and should be a high priority, the ethical quandaries involved in asking highly sensitive questions of extremely vulnerable populations are well documented and should be seriously considered.⁵⁶ Even when theoretical definitions of war-time sexual violence are similar, measurement may differ. For example, Michele Leiby found that the Peruvian Truth and Reconciliation Commission (TRC) often coded men's experiences of sexual torture as torture, but women's as sexual violence. She analyzed a sample of the original victim and witness testimonies and found that 22 percent of the victims of sexual violence were men, and that the majority of sexual violations against men took the form of sexual humiliation or sexual mutilation. By contrast, the TRC's official finding was that men made up only 2 percent of sexual violence victims.⁵⁷

In addition, sexual violence research is often beset by selection bias: incorrect inferences that occur when researchers unintentionally select their subjects of study from nonsystematic or *convenience* samples.⁵⁸ For example, extremely valuable research on sexual violence during war often draws on hospital records or testimonies given to human rights organizations.⁵⁹ Yet hospital records typically include only rape victims who are severely injured and have the resources to travel to a hospital. Similarly, police or human rights organization records include only those victims who actively seek redress, who may be more educated or otherwise demographically distinct from the population as a whole. It is inappropriate to generalize from these types of data to an entire population. This is why population-based studies, including carefully constructed household surveys, are especially important.

Analysts should consider the pattern of sexual violence without conflating its form, frequency, and targeting with its intent. In general, although sexual violence in conflict is an active research area, accumulation of knowledge has been slow and difficult. Researchers have not agreed on either definitions of sexual violence in general, definitions of specific acts of sexual violence, or practical implementations of those definitions. To some extent, this is a function of varying understandings across local contexts: a definition of sexual violence that holds meaning in one context may not in another. Definitional and measurement issues must be more systematically addressed if we are to continue our progress toward a full understanding of wartime sexual violence.

Moreover, a number of substantive areas remain understudied. On a purely descriptive level, for most conflicts it is unclear how many incidents of rape or sexual violence have occurred. We have broad, categorical measurements (such as very little, some, massive) for some conflicts, and survey-based estimates for a few others, but most numerical statements about the number of victims of sexual violence in conflict are highly educated guesses.⁶⁰ The variation in rates of rape and sexual violence across time, space, victim characteristics, perpetrator characteristics, and other key dimensions also remains unclear. Without this information, researchers do not have the analytical power to answer certain key causal questions with confidence.

Many of these unanswered causal questions concern armed group characteristics. As emphasized earlier, a significant body of evidence connects variation in armed group institutions to variation in sexual violence by armed actors. Cohen's research demonstrates a connection between abduction into fighting forces and rape by fighters.⁶¹ Wood's work on sexual violence as a practice emphasizes the importance of group dynamics in both spurring and limiting sexual violence.⁶² Hoover Green's analyses suggest that armed group institutions underlie variation in repertoires of violence against civilians, including sexual violence.⁶³ However, the connections between armed group institutions and patterns of violence, including sexual violence, have not yet been fully specified.

Despite methodological difficulties and gaps in our knowledge, however, real progress is being made, both in terms of the evidence base and in terms of the research methods. Systematically sampled surveys in conflict and postconflict areas are increasingly common. In addition, researchers have begun to focus on interviews with combatants and perpetrators in their investigations, an important analytical move because it offers the possibility of understanding the causes and contexts of wartime sexual violence from the perspective of those who may actually have committed it.⁶⁴

Just as well-substantiated research findings carry implications for policymakers, knowing more about the gaps in the knowledge base can help policymakers avoid the pitfalls associated with incomplete data, and highlight areas where greater efforts are needed. For example, understanding that no solid evidence underlies claims about global trends in wartime rape implies that policymakers ought to focus on local variation in the perpetration of sexual violence, rather than on global trends, as they consider how to allocate resources. Similarly, problems with nonrepresentative samples and unknown reporting patterns imply that policymakers should consider carefully which cases of sexual violence remain invisible in existing data when they assess mitigation and reparation needs. The lack of systematic research on victims' subjective experiences, wants, and needs likewise implies the need for careful collaboration and consultation. Overall, we argue, appreciating the blind spots in our knowledge of the problem can improve efforts toward solutions.

Policy Recommendations

Despite the gaps in our knowledge about wartime sexual violence, what we do know has important implications for policy. Policy interventions that draw on careful analysis of knowns and unknowns are likely to be significantly more effective than those based on the A significant body of evidence connects variation in armed group institutions to variation in sexual violence by armed actors. misconceptions analyzed here. Here we draw out the policy implications of current scholarship on rape and other forms of wartime sexual violence, implications beyond the obvious fact ending war will end wartime rape—an important, but currently impractical, policy prescription.

The high level of variation in sexual violence across conflicts and armed organizations implies that sexual violence in wartime is far from inevitable—and therefore that policy interventions can be effective at preventing or mitigating it. Moreover, the most important variation observed occurs at the armed group level. That many armed groups effectively limit their perpetration of rape demonstrates that commanders can build institutions to prevent rape and other forms of sexual violence if they choose to do so. This often-neglected fact defeats the argument that wartime rape is inevitable, providing an empirical foundation for accountability efforts aimed at commanders whose combatants commit sexual violence. It also implies that monitoring and intervention efforts focused on armed groups and group dynamics may prove particularly effective. Scholars and policymakers should invest in the study of armed groups that do not engage in rape as well as those that do.

However, general explanations for the observed patterns of rape and other forms of wartime sexual violence are unlikely to emerge. On a global scale, rape is not statistically associated with many common explanations—ethnic wars, secessionist wars, genocides, and gender inequality, for example.⁶⁵ However, in some wars, these factors are important to understanding the context and patterns of sexual violence. For policymakers, this means a lack of general solutions to the problem of wartime rape: mitigation strategies will depend on the dynamics of each case. Yet additional, important policy implications follow from what has been well established in the literature.

Within many conflicts, armed groups engage in markedly different levels of rape. This asymmetry across groups within the same conflict indicates that a society's culture or entrenched patriarchal norms are not a direct cause of rape; as argued, patriarchy is a necessary but not sufficient condition for high levels of rape. So scholars and policymakers should focus on the institutions (command-and-control as well as training institutions), policies, and organizational culture of the armed group.

A repeated finding is that state forces are more often reported to perpetrate rape than insurgent actors. This finding may strengthen efforts to hold states accountable for violations by their representatives or within their borders. Research shows that states can be effectively named and shamed,⁶⁶ and recent international campaigns have aimed to do just that.

The form of wartime sexual violence—rape, sexual torture, sexual slavery, forced abortion, and so on—varies considerably. Two important implications follow. First, the root cause of rape is different from the root cause of forced pregnancy, for example—so policymakers should analyze the form and not only the frequency of sexual violence to design sound policy and to make inferences about the causes of the violence. Second, survivors of different forms of sexual violence may have different wants and needs; policymakers should pay closer attention to these variations as well.

The identities of perpetrators and victims may also not match stereotypical expectations. Research has documented that the victims of wartime sexual violence in many settings include men and boys, and that women are sometimes perpetrators. Moreover, a large proportion of perpetrators of rape during conflict are not armed actors but civilians. Policymakers should not neglect perpetrators and victims who do not happen to conform to common expectations.

Rape may be frequent without having been ordered. Indeed, one study finds that this was the case with the RUF in Sierra Leone—rape was widespread, but evidence that it was ordered is limited.⁶⁷ In such cases, it may be useful to think of rape as a "practice," in which

That many armed groups effectively limit their perpetration of rape demonstrates that commanders can build institutions to prevent rape and other forms of sexual violence if they choose to do so.

Research shows that states can be effectively named and shamed, and recent international campaigns have aimed to do just that. commanders tolerate rape when the perceived cost of prohibition is higher than perceived cost of later consequences.⁶⁸ Raising the costs of allowing troops to rape—through prosecution of commanders, for example—should result in better discipline of combatants who engage in rape as a practice or opportunistically, and should limit the adoption of rape as a strategy.

Rape also, and significantly, need not have been an explicit strategy for commanders to be legally responsible: in the case of rape as a practice, for example, if a commander knew or should have known that his combatants were engaging in it, and the commander had effective control of those troops, then he is accountable for those crimes under international law. Prosecutors should strengthen efforts to prosecute based on evidence of whether commanders knew or should have known about the violence and of their effective command.⁶⁹ The renewed emphasis on prosecution of sexual crimes by the new prosecutor of the International Criminal Court is a welcome development, and states that have not joined the Court should do so as one way of sharpening accountability for such crimes, as well as for others.⁷⁰

Although open questions do remain, enough is known to propose certain early warning indicators, though this list clearly does not encompass all situations in which sexual violence is observed. Groups that recruit by abduction are more likely to commit rape, and especially gang rape; some ethnic cleansing campaigns (as opposed to ethnic conflicts more generally) may be more likely to feature rape; and groups that detain prisoners may be more likely to engage in sexual mutilation and rape, particularly if they engage in other forms of torture.

Finally, significant gaps in our knowledge and understanding of wartime sexual violence remain. Direct on-the-ground engagement and service provision rightly take precedence, but further policy-relevant research is needed to identity settings in which wartime sexual violence is most likely, and to identify strategies to mitigate sexual violence when it does occur. However, our analysis allows us to go beyond simply arguing that more research is needed. We propose investing in research areas that are promising but underdeveloped, such as how and why groups that do not use sexual violence adopt and maintain their institutions; which types of formal and informal armed group institutions promote sexual violence as a practice; the conditions under which commanders (at lower as well as high levels) adopt rape as a strategy; and why many commanders believe the cost of prohibiting sexual violence is high.

Rape is not an unavoidable collateral damage of war. Its victims—women and men of all ages—were not brought down by crossfire or an errant missile; they were intentionally violated. As Neil Mitchell emphasizes, "Rape is not done by mistake."⁷¹ The wide variation in wartime rape across armed groups demonstrates that these groups can, and often do, prohibit sexual violence. This in turn creates an opportunity to push for greater accountability. Closing gaps in our knowledge of variation can take us still further: better understandings will allow scholars, activists, and policymakers to draw stronger conclusions and to take bolder actions in their work against rape and other forms of wartime sexual violence.

Notes

- The authors thank Michele Leiby, Xabier Agirre Aranbaru, and two anonymous reviewers for their comments. Dara Kay Cohen has received research support from USIP, the National Science Foundation, the Peace Research Institute of Oslo and the Folke Bernadotte Academy. Elisabeth Jean Wood has received research support from USIP, the Harry Frank Guggenheim Foundation, the Santa Fe Institute, and Yale University. Amelia Hoover Green has received research support from USIP, the Benetech Human Rights Program, and Yale University.
- Comisión de Derechos Humanos de El Salvador, La Tortura Actual en El Salvador (San Salvador: CDHES, 1986); Adrienne Aron, Shawn Corne, Anthea Fursland, and Barbara Zelwer, "The Gender-Specific Terror of El Salvador and Guatemala: Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder in Central American Refugee Women," Women's Studies International Forum 14, no. 1–2 (1991): 37–47.
- 3. Sierra Leone Truth and Reconciliation Commission, "Women and the Armed Conflict in Sierra Leone," in *Sierra Leone Truth and Reconciliation Commission Report*, vol. 1, chap. 3 (Sierra Leone: Truth & Reconciliation Commission, 2004), www.sierraleonetrc.org.

Rape need not have been an explicit strategy for commanders to be legally responsible.

- 4. Ibid.
- Shana Swiss and Joan E. Giller, "Rape as a Crime of War: A Medical Perspective." Journal of the American Medical Association 270, no. 5 (1993): 612–15.
- 6. Elisabeth Jean Wood, "Variation in Sexual Violence During War," Politics & Society 34, no. 3 (2006): 307-42.
- Elisabeth Jean Wood, "Armed Groups and Sexual Violence: When Is Wartime Rape Rare?" Politics and Society 37, no. 1 (March 2009): 131–61.
- Dara Kay Cohen and Ragnhild Nordås, "Sexual Violence in African Armed Conflicts: Introducing the SVAC-Africa Dataset, 1989–2009," unpublished working paper, 2012.
- 9. Dara Kay Cohen, "Wartime Rape During Civil War: Cross-National Evidence (1980–2009)," conditionally accepted, American Political Science Review. For a description of the data, see Amelia Hoover Green, Dara Cohen, and Elisabeth Wood, "Is Wartime Rape Declining on a Global Scale? We Don't Know—And it Doesn't Matter," Political Violence @ a Glance (blog), November 1, 2012, www.politicalviolenceataglance. org/2012/11/01/is-wartime-rape-declining-on-a-global-scale-we-dont-know-and-it-doesnt-matter.
- 10. Ibid.
- According to the data used in the study, between 1980 and 2009, sub-Saharan Africa experienced twenty-eight civil wars, Asia twenty-six, northern Africa/Middle East sixteen, eastern Europe nine, Latin America six, and, finally, the conflict in Northern Ireland as the one war in the Western Democracies/Japan region.
- 12. Wood, "Armed Groups and Sexual Violence."
- 13. Ibid.
- 14. See, for example, Comisión de Derechos Humanos de El Salvador, La Tortura Actual en El Salvador. This report disaggregates the types of torture to which male detainees were subjected in one of El Salvador's largest prisons. Sexually violent torture—including rape, rape with objects, threats of rape, and mutilation of the genitals—were reported in a large proportion of cases. For a more general view, see Inger Agger, "Sexual Torture of Political Prisoners: An Overview," Journal of Traumatic Stress 2 (1989): 305–18. And for a more recent, though less systematic report, see Human Rights Watch, "Syria: Sexual Assault in Detention," June 15, 2012, www.hrw.org/ news/2012/06/15/syria-sexual-assault-detention.
- Jennifer Lynn Green, "Collective Rape: A Cross-National Study of the Incidence and Perpetrators of Mass Political Sexual Violence, 1980–2003," PhD dissertation, Ohio State University, 2006.
- What explains why some rebel groups abuse civilians and others do not is the subject of numerous recent studies. See especially Jeremy Weinstein, *Inside Rebellion: The Politics of Insurgent Violence* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2006).
- Kirsten Johnson, Jennifer Scott, Bigy Rughita, Michael Kisielewski, Jana Asher, Ricardo Ong, and Lynn Lawry, "Association of Sexual Violence and Human Rights Violations with Physical and Mental Health in Territories of the Eastern Democratic Republic of the Congo," *Journal of the American Medical Association* 304, no. 5 (2010): 553–62.
- Benedetta Faedi, "From Violence Against Women to Women's Violence in Haiti," PhD dissertation, Stanford University, 2010.
- Adam Jones, "Gender and Genocide in Rwanda," Journal of Genocide Research 4, no. 1 (March 2002): 65–94; Lisa Sharlach, "Gender and Genocide in Rwanda: Women as Agents and Objects of Genocide," Journal of Genocide Research 1, no. 3 (November 1999): 387–99; Wood, "Armed Groups and Sexual Violence."
- 20. African Rights, "Rwanda: Not So Innocent: When Women Become Killers," 1995; Peter Landesman, "A Woman's Work," *New York Times Magazine*, September 15, 2002. www.nytimes.com/2002/09/15/magazine/a-woman-s-work.html?pagewanted=all&src=pm (accessed December 31, 2012); Sharlach, "Gender and Genocide in Rwanda: Women as Agents"; Jones, "Gender and Genocide in Rwanda."
- 21. See Tara McKelvey, ed., One of the Guys: Women as Aggressors and Torturers (Emeryville, CA: Seal Press, 2007), for a collection of essays on feminist reactions to the Abu Ghraib scandal.
- 22. Susan Brownmiller, Against Our Will: Men, Women and Rape (New York: Simon and Schuster, 1975), p. 32.
- 23. Wood, "Variation in Sexual Violence During War;" Cohen, "Wartime Rape During Civil War."
- 24. Wood, "Variation in Sexual Violence During War."
- 25. Ibid.
- 26. Wood, "Armed Groups and Sexual Violence."
- See review of arguments about the relative prominence of power/domination versus sexual arousal in Patrick Chiroro, Gerd Bohner, G. Tendayi Viki, and Christopher Jarvis, "Rape Myth Acceptance and Rape Proclivity: Expected Dominance Versus Expected Arousal in Acquaintance-Rape Situations," *Journal of Interpersonal Violence* 19, no. 4 (2004): 427–42.
- 28. Diana Scully, Understanding Sexual Violence: A Study of Convicted Rapists (New York: Routledge, 1994), p. 134.
- Wood, "Armed Groups and Sexual Violence"; Cohen, "Wartime Rape During Civil War"; Cohen and Nordås, "Sexual Violence in African Armed Conflicts"; Green, "Collective Rape."
- Human Security Report Project, Sexual Violence, Education, and War: Beyond the Mainstream Narrative (Vancouver: Human Security Press, 2012).
- 31. Amber Peterman, Tia Palermo, and Caryn Bredenkamp, "Estimates and Determinants of Sexual Violence Against. Women in the Democratic Republic of Congo," *American Journal of Public Health* 101, no. 6 (June 2011): 1060– 67. By definition, intimate partner rape should be more rare than rape in general, given that intimate partner rape is a subset of all rape. However, in this study, many more women reported rape by intimate partners than reported rape overall, perhaps indicating that women see rape and rape by partners as separate phenomena.
- 32. Johnson et al., "Association of Sexual Violence and Human Rights Violations."
- Lynn Amowitz, Chen Reis, Kristina Hare Lyons, Beth Vann, Binta Mansaray, Adyinka M. Akinsulure-Smith, Louise Taylor, and Vincent Iacopino, "Prevalence of War-Related Sexual Violence and Other Human Rights Abuses Among Internally Displaced Persons in Sierra Leone," *Journal of the American Medical Association* 287, no. 4 (2002): 513–21.
- Olga Amparo Sanchez, Jose Nicolas Lopez Vivas, Diana Rubriche Cardenas, and Maria del Pilar Rengifo Cano, "First Survey on the Prevalence of Sexual Violence Against Women in the Context of the Colombian Armed Conflict,

2001–2009: Executive Summary" (Bogotá: Casa de la Mujer and Oxfam, 2011), www.peacewomen.org/assets/ file/Resources/NGO/vaw_violenceagainstwomenincolombiaarmedconflict_2011.pdf.

- 35. Jana Asher, ed., and Human Rights Data Analysis Group of Benetech, "Sierra Leone War Crimes Documentation Survey Database, vol. 2," (Palo Alto, CA: Human Rights Data Analysis Group, Beneficent Technology, 2004), https://www.hrdag.org/resources/publications/SL-TRC-statistics-chapter-final.pdf.
- 36. Johnson et al., "Association of Sexual Violence and Human Rights Violations."
- 37. Dara Kay Cohen, "Female Combatants and the Perpetration of Violence: Wartime Rape in the Sierra Leone Civil War," *World Politics,* forthcoming.
- 38. Roni Caryn Rabin, "Men Struggle for Rape Awareness," New York Times, January 23, 2012.
- Sandesh Sivakumaran, "Sexual Violence Against Men in Armed Conflict," *European Journal of International Law* 18, no. 2 (2007): 253–76. Elsewhere, Sivakumaran argues that homophobia may be one reason that malemale rape has not received more attention from the policy community; see "Male/Male Rape and the Taint' of Homosexuality," *Human Rights Quarterly* 27, no. 4 (2005): 1274–306.
- Eric Carlson, "The Hidden Prevalence of Male Sexual Assault During War: Observations on Blunt Trauma to the Male Genitals," British Journal of Criminology 46, no. 1 (2006): 16–25.
- 41. Johnson et al., "Association of Sexual Violence and Human Rights Violations."
- 42. Ibid.
- 43. Ibid.
- 44. Recent reports focused on sexual violence from advocacy organizations such as Human Rights Watch and Amnesty International have also included victim testimony about a multitude of co-occurring forms of violence. See, for example, Human Rights Watch, "Soldiers Who Rape, Commanders Who Condone: Sexual Violence and Military Reform in the Democratic Republic of Congo," July 16, 2009, www.hnv.org/reports/2009/07/16/soldierswho-rape-commanders-who-condone; Human Rights Watch, "We'lL Kill You if You Cry: Sexual Violence in the Sierra Leone Conflict," January 15, 2003, www.hnv.org/reports/2003/01/15/well-kill-you-if-you-cry; Amnesty International, "Colombia: Hidden from Justice," October 4, 2012, https://www.amnesty.org/en/library/asset/ AMR23/031/2012/en/8779cba6-f18f-4f06–9007-4cb337fcd1bd/amr230312012en.pdf.
- 45. Francoise Roth, Tamy Guberek, and Amelia Hoover Green, Using Quantitative Data to Assess Conflict-Related Sexual Violence in Colombia: Challenges and Opportunities (Bogotá and Palo Alto, CA: Corporación Punto de Vista and Benetech, 2011), www.hrdag.org/resources/publications/SV-report_2011-04-26.pdf.
- 46. For debates focused on global trend claims in the 2012 Human Security Report, see http://hsr2012.tumblr.com.
- 47. Hoover Green, Cohen, and Wood, "Is Wartime Rape Declining?"
- 48. Human Security Report Project, Sexual Violence, Education, and War.
- 49. Ibid., 29.
- 50. Hoover Green, Cohen, and Wood, "Is Wartime Rape Declining?"
- International Criminal Court, Office of the Prosecutor, "Press Release: Office of the Prosecutor Opens Investigation in the Central African Republic," ICC document ICC-OTP-20070522–220, May 22, 2007, www2.icc-cpi.int/menus/ icc/press%20and%20media/press%20releases/2007/prosecutor%20opens%20investigation%20in%20the%20 central%20african%20republic?lan=en-GB.
- 52. Amelia Hoover Green, "Repertoires of Violence: The Role of Armed Group Institutions and Ideologies," PhD dissertation, Yale University, 2011.
- Xabier Agirre Aranbaru, "Beyond Dogma and Taboo: Criteria for the Effective Investigation of Sexual Violence," in Understanding and Proving International Sex Crimes, eds. Morten Bergsmo, Alf B. Skre, and Elisabeth Jean Wood (Oslo: Torkel Opsahl Academic Epublisher, 2012), pp. 267–94.
- Elisabeth Jean Wood, "Rape During War Is Not Inevitable: Variation in Wartime Sexual Violence," in Understanding and Proving International Sex Crimes, eds. Morten Bergsmo, Alf B. Skre, and Elisabeth Jean Wood (Oslo: Torkel Opsahl Academic Epublisher, 2012), pp. 389–419; Wood, Wartime Sexual Violence.
- 55. Wood, "Rape During War Is Not Inevitable." See also Maria Eriksson Baaz and Maria Stem, "Why Do Soldiers Rape? Masculinity, Violence, and Sexuality in the Armed Forces in the Congo (DRC)," *International Studies Quarterly* 53 (2009): 497; Jocelyn Kelly, "Rape in War: Motives of Militia in DRC," USIP Special Report 243 (Washington, DC: U.S Institute of Peace, 2010).
- 56. Shana Swiss and Peggy Jennings, "Documenting the Impact of Conflict on Women Living in Internally Displaced Persons Camps in Sri Lanka: Some Ethical Considerations" (Albuquerque, NM: Women's Rights International, 2006), http://womens-rights.org/Publications/Ethics_IDPSurvey.pdf; Elisabeth Wood, "The Ethical Challenges of Field Research in Conflict Zones," *Qualitative Sociology* 29 (2006): 373–86.
- 57. Michele Leiby, "Digging in the Archives: The Promise and Perils of Primary Documents," *Politics & Society* 37, no. 1 (2009): 75–99.
- 58. Roth, Guberek, and Hoover Green, Using Quantitative Data.
- See, for example, Susan Bartels, Jocelyn Kelly, Jennifer Scott, Jennifer Leaning, Denis Mukwege, Nina Joyce, and Michael VanRooyen, "Militarized Sexual Violence in South Kivu, Democratic Republic of Congo," *Journal of Interpersonal Violence* 28, no. 2 (2012): 340–58.
- 60. Amber Peterman, Tia Palermo, Dara Kay Cohen, and Amelia Hoover Green, "Rape Reporting During War: Why the Numbers Don't Mean What You Think They Do," *Foreign Affairs Snapshot*, August 1, 2011,www.foreignaffairs.com/ articles/68008/amber-peterman-dara-kay-cohen-tia-palermo-and-amelia-hoover-gree/rape-reporting-during-war.
- 61. Cohen, "Wartime Rape During Civil War."
- 62. Wood, "Armed Groups and Sexual Violence."
- 63. Roth, Guberek, and Hoover Green, Using Quantitative Data.
- 64. See, for example, Cohen, "Wartime Rape During Civil War"; Wood, Wartime Sexual Violence; Maria Eriksson Baaz and Maria Stern, "Why Do Soldiers Rape? Masculinity, Violence, and Sexuality in the Armed Forces in the Congo (DRC)," International Studies Quarterly 53, no. 2 (2009): 495–518; Jocelyn Kelly, "Rape in War: Motives of Militia in DRC," USIP Special Report, 2010.
- 65. Cohen, "Wartime Rape During Civil War."

e-ISBN: 978-1-60127-157-0

An online edition of this and related reports can be found on our Web site (www.usip.org), together with additional information on the subject.

- Matthew Krain, "J'accuse! Does Naming and Shaming Perpetrators Reduce the Severity of Genocides or Politicides?" International Studies Quarterly 56, no. 3 (2012): 574–89.
- 67. Cohen, "Wartime Rape During Civil War."
- 68. Wood, "Rape During War Is Not Inevitable."

- 70. Note that rape need not be widespread or systematic to be a crime against humanity; the attack of which it was part must have been widespread or systematic.
- 71. Neil Mitchell, Agents of Atrocity: Leaders, Followers, and the Violation of Human Rights During Civil War (New York: Palgrave MacMillan, 2004), p. 50.

Of Related Interest

- Women and War: Power and Protection in the 21st Century edited by Kathleen Kuehnast, Chantal de Jonge Oudraat, and Helga Hernes (USIP Press, 2011)
- *Peacebuilding Efforts of Women from Afghanistan and Iraq: Lessons in Transition* by Kathleen Kuehnast, Manal Omar, Steven E. Steiner, and Hodei Sultan (Special Report, December 2012)
- *Sexual Violence and Justice in Postconflict Peru* by Jelke Boesten and Melissa Fisher (Special Report, June 2012)
- *Learning from Women's Success in the 2010 Afghan Elections* by Scott Worden and Nina Sudhakar (Special Report, June 2012)
- Moving Forward with the Legal Empowerment of Women in Pakistan by Anita M. Weiss (Special Report, May 2012)
- Lessons from Women's Programs in Afghanistan and Iraq by Kathleen Kuehnast, Manal Omar, Steven E. Steiner, and Hodei Sultan (Special Report, March 2012)
- *Traditional Dispute Resolution and Afghanistan's Women* by Sylvana Q. Sinha (Peace Brief, December 2011)
- *Gender and Statebuilding in South Sudan* by Nada Mustafa Ali (Special Report, December 2011)
- The Other Side of Gender: Including Masculinity Concerns in Conflict and Peacebuilding by Kathleen Kuehnast and Nina Sudhakar (Peace Brief, January 2011)
- *Security after the Quake? Addressing Violence and Rape in Haiti* by Brooke Stedman (Peace Brief, January 2011)
- *Gender, Conflict, and Peacebuilding* by Kimberly Theidon and Kelly Phenice with Elizabeth Murray (Peaceworks, September 2011)
- The Role of Women in Global Security by Valerie Norville (Special Report, December 2010)
- Rape in War: Motives of Militia in DRC by Jocelyn Kelly (Special Report, May 2010)



United States Institute of Peace

2301 Constitution Ave., NW Washington, DC 20037

www.usip.org

^{69.} Ibid.